OPENING SPEECH
By World Bank Country Director, Ms. Victoria Kwakwa
At the 1st Health Partnership Group Meeting
17/03/2016
Your Excellency the Minister of Health, Madame Nguyen Thi Kim Tien

Ms. Pratibha Mehta, UN Resident Coordinator
Mr. Bruno Angelet, Ambassador and Head of the Eurpean Union Delegation to Vietnam

Distinguished representatives from the Ministry of Health, Provincial Departments of Health and other health sector institutions;
Colleagues from Development Partners:

Ladies and Gentlemen:

Thank you so much for the honor of being one of the co-chairs and having the opportunity to address you at this first Health Partnership Group meeting of the New Year.  Today we will have the chance to look back on the successes and challenges over the past 5 years and focus on looking forward at the priorities for further improving the health and well-being of the Vietnamese people.  
First, I would like to add my congratulations to you, Minister Tien, and your team on the successes of the past 5 years, which are many and have been well noted by you and my fellow co-chairs.  To quickly highlight a few, the world continues to be impressed with Vietnam’s achievment towards poverty reduction and equitable growth, of which the substantial achievement of the health-related MDGs in a major contributing factor. Your commitment towards universal health coverage, inclusive of the poor and other vulnerable groups, is also clear with an estimated 76% of the population in 2015 covered under one national health insurance system -- a clear effort to further improve the population’s access to health services and provide protection against impoverishing payments on medical services.  It is recognized that you are making progress on the difficult issue of reducing hospital overcrowding by, among other means, channelling investments, developing the service capability of provinces directly and with satellite services from the central hospitals, and renewing the commitment towards strengthening primary health care.  And finally, as you mention Minister, Vietnam has received quality certification by the WHO for vaccine manufacturers – which shows the great technical improvement of Vietnam health sector in recent years.
As you may know, the Vietnam 2035 report jointly prepared by the Government of Vietnam and the World Bank, affirms the important role of the health sector in promoting the equity and social inclusion necessary for the modern country which Vietnam aspires to be.  The report also recognizes that Vietnam’s past record of social equity is no guarantee of future progress and evidence shows that progress in closing the gap in health outcomes between the Kinh majority and Ethnic Minorities is slowing.  Looking forward from now until 2035, we see that Vietnam faces a dual agenda.  First is to address this unfinished agenda for improved equality of opportunity.  In the health sector this means even more focus on improving the basic health outcomes of the ethnic minority through differentiated approaches, targeted and proactive heath sector interventions as well as coordinated multisectoral approaches to address challenges such as chronic malnutrion.  The second agenda is emerging – to adapt the health sector including its systems of service delivery, financing, and state stewardship in such a way as to meet the changing health needs and the increasing expectations for a rising middle class and aging population.  The choices in how to accomplish this will determine whether Vietnam gets the most value from the resources it spends on health or whether it is on a high-cost, low-value path towards 2035.
This year, 2016, is of course an important milestone for Vietnam on this path -- as the first year of a new 5-year Socio-Economic Development Plan and also the first year for the implementation of the new Sustainable Development Goals.  The Government has just approved the new 5 Year National Health Strategic Plan.  We agree with your high level objective and specific objectives of the Plan and re-affirm  our strong commitment to support you in achievinbg these challenging targets. I would like to highlight a few points  on this Plan:

First, is your commitment towards Universal Health Coverage.  Yes, a high proportion of the population has been included in the national health insurance system.  But, your actions have shown recognition that Universal Health Coverage is about more than that.  It is ensuring improved financial protection against impoverishing and catastrophic expenditures.  It is about ensuring improved access to quality services such as improving the availability and quality of human resources at the Grass Roots level.  And, it is about ensuring that the population is protected against emerging diseases or other threats to the public’s health.

Second, is your continued efforts to reduce hospital overcrowding by the means already highlighed.  This effort could be enhanced  by strengthening the delivery of services through the grassroots health network, restructuring referral system, making the role of hospitals more specialized, improving the quality of care and reforming provider payment mechanisms.  International experience shows that a strong primary and public health care system is where the biggest health gains can be made, but also a necessary foundation to achieve affordable, accessible and equitable health care system. 
Third, is enhancing cross sectoral collaboration. Improving the health outcomes of Vietnam’s population cuts across several areas of work: improved nutrition, reduced tobacco consumption, food safety, and coordinated animal-human health are a few examples of potential areas for collaboration with other sectors. 

Finally, I would like to express the World Bank’s continued and strong commitment to support Vietnam’s health sector. The World Bank has been working closely with the Ministry of Health through both Analytical and Advisory work as well as lending operations. Our support in the next five years will reflect Vietnam’s priorities as outlined in your 5 year plan, the national SEDP 2016-2020 and the SEDS 2011-2020 and we will continue to seek new and innovative ways to tailor our support to Vietnam’s specific context.   The World Bank expects that the focus of our enagement will remain on two pillars:  (i) supporting your adaptation of the service delivery sytem to meet the dual changes that I discussed before, including the health financing in support of those reforms; and (ii) continuing to work on getting the most value and protection against impoverishment from the resources spent.  
Once again, together with other partners, I hope that the support from Development Partners will help you to achieve your 5-year Plan goals, leveraging your own much more extensive resources towards your goals of fairness, efficiency and development of the health sector.
Finally, thank you once again for the opportunity to be your co-chairperson for this first HPG meeting of the year. I would like echo the Minister’s words to wish all of you good health, and success to the First meeting of Health Partnership Group in 2016
Thank you.  Dear Minister, I believe the floor is yours.  
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